BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 28th January 2021

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

1/21
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head (from Min.5), Tony Reah, Frank Speed and Ian Walton.  

2/21
IN ATTENDANCE:


County Cllr Northcott.


Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White.


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

3/21
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Karling (work) and Watkin (unwell).  An apology for likely late arrival because of another meeting had been received from Cllr Head.



RESOLVED that the apologies be received and accepted as valid reasons for absence under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972.
4/21
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  No interests were declared at this point.

5/21
One member of the public was present to engage in public participation and raised the following matters.



She had written to the Clerk and Cllr Head to express concern regarding the condition of footways and roads in the area. The pavements were no longer usable to the piint which almost precluded walking. This was the case between Wrinehill and Betley, and from Wrinehill to Madeley. The pavements should be kept in better condition and be wider. Money was available from the County Council to allow parish councils to carry out such work.



Also Checkley Lane was flooded to the extent that it was impassable without boots.



The Chairman pointed out that the limited funding previously provided to parishes by the County Council for highways works had been discontinued some three years ago. [The last County Council funding was received in March 2016] Pavements were the responsibility of Staffordshire County Council and although the Parish Council funded some work, it could only fund work carried out within its boundaries. This meant that as far as Wrinehill-Madeley was concerned it could only fund work as far as the bridge over the brook. Within the parish quotations for work were currently being obtained. He asked if the resident could provide any further information regarding possible funding to parishes.



The resident indicated that the matter had been aired at a Strategic Plan meeting that week.



She also pointed out that there seemed to have been a pavement on the western side of the A531 between Checkley Lane and the pillar box which was now overgrown. As a result residents had to cross the road twice in order to post a letter.



The Chairman indicated that this would be investigated, and that the County Councillor was present and could comment on the issue as part of his report to the meeting.

[Cllr Head joined the meeting during the above item]
6/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendments listed below the minutes of the meeting of 26th November 2020 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




Min.183 Correct “Cllr Smart” to read “Sergeant Smart”




Min.185 Correct “asdvised” to “advised”




Min.189 Correct “wellbank” to “Wellbank”




Min.197 Correct “Ciuncil’s” to “Council’s”




Min.201 Correct “prioposed” to “proposed”

7/21
RESOLVED that subject to the amendments listed below the minutes of the meeting of 17th December 2020 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.




Min.214 Correct “publuic” to read “public”
8/21
The Clerk reported that he had continued to deal with urgent business as necessary, in consultation with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and other members as appropriate.  Payments made would be reported under the appropriate agenda item.

9/21
The Chairman had reported as appropriate by e-mail to members since the last meeting. He believed that all matters dealt would feature later on the agenda other than representations received regarding growth encroaching onto the pavement on the B5500. The Clerk indicated that the work which the Council had already committed to on the A531 pavements was likely to exhaust the budget available for both 2020-21 and 2021-22 but he would explore any other available options.

10/21 The Vice-Chairman had nothing to report which would not duplicate the reports of others or later agenda items. He had received a number of representations on highways issues and he had urged the residents concerned to report faults via the County Council’s App function.

11/21
The Clerk presented his report to members.  The Notice of Audit had prompted no public comment or requests for further information and the 2019-20 audit was therefore concluded satisfactorily.  The U3A Group had clarified that they were able to assist tree planting with voluntary labour but the purchase of trees and any associated items such as treeguards would fall to the landowner.

RESOLVED that the matter of potential tree planting be considered at the February meeting.

12/21
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members, which included the following:




In its consideration of the Medium Term Financial Strategy Cabinet had considered requests from a number of councillors, including Cllr Northcott, that funding should be made available for local communities to address issues of concern such as the condition of pavements as raised earlier in the meeting. There were, however, potential pitfalls. For example, if pavement clearing unearthed repair issues who would pay for repair work? There were 62 Electoral Divisions within Staffordshire and Cllr Northcott’s view was that each should receive a specific budget provision and he hoped this would be supported by the Council through its budget process in the coming weeks.




He had lobbied the relevant officer with regard to issues on Checkley Lane and he hoped work could be done either through the planned works programme or through his divisional highways budget.




The highways department was struggling to meet the current level of demand given the weather (flooding and the need to deploy gritting teams), reported highway defects and the impact of Covid on staffing deployment.




A further £862,000 had been shared between districts to respond to job displacement as a result of Covid. Additional capacity would be used to support apprentice wage support, training and retraining and small businesses.  The County Council was still urging residents to undergo regular Covid testing even if asymptomatic. Libraries were still offering a limited order and collect service.




The job claimant rate had risen from 1.4% in March 2020 to 3.5% now, but this still compared well to the national and county-wide figure. There were also encouraging signs from sectors which were still recruiting such as health, social care and logistics.



Cllr Daly raised a concern regarding poor internet bandwidth which was causing problems for the school in maintaining online teaching. They had been given a quotation for enhancing bandwidth which seemed excessively expensive and asked whether any grant support was available.

13/21
Cllrs Gary & Simon White presented their report to members, which included the following:




On the issue of the pavement between Wrinehill and Madeley Madeley Parish Council was employing a ranger/lengthsman for two days per week and pavement clearing would be part of their remit.




A Full Council had been held in December and the Budget would be finalised in February. It was anticipated that an increase of 10p per week on a Band D property would yield £187,000 to protect existing service levels.  A Capital Programme of £12.9M was planned with £4.6M allocated to works at Kidsgrove Sports Centre.




The Future High Street Fund bid had been largely successful with a grant of £13M which would allow the demolition of the former Civic Buildings and new build to provide a HQ for an office-based business together with apartments etc. Which would help revive the town centre.




A further application for £25M as a Town Guild Bid had been submitted that week.




Cabinet had now approved the abandonment of the Joint Local Plan (JLP) and would move to a specific Newcastle Local Plan. This would require the Plan process to restart though a lot of basic work would already be available from the JLP process.




Locally things had been quiet over the Christmas period. There had been some refuse and recycling issues which had been resolved with pressure from the ward councillors.




Cllr Northcott added that the Staffordshire precept was expected to increase by 4.99%; 1.99% for general expenditure and 3% for social care funding.

14/21
Representatives on outside bodies reported. The only substantive item not dealt with elsewhere was Cllr Head advising that the Village Hall Committee now had a new treasurer, and the bookings function was to be split between regular and one-off bookings. The Village Hall remained closed; the playground however was still open. The Village Hall would shortly be available free of charge for vaccination purposes.

15/21
The Clerk advised members that since the despatch of the agenda a planning application had been received.  It was an application for Listed Building Consent and sought to regularise works that had been carried out some years ago. Members were asked to consider how they wished to deal with the matter.



RESOLVED that the application be considered at this meeting.
16/21
Members considered the following planning application.



20/00078/LBC  Retention of amended floor plans including alternative stair case position, new side door to rear lounge, alternative first floor windows etc. At Byrne Cottage, Main Road, Betley.



RESOLVED that the Council has no objection.

17/21
The Clerk advised members of the following decision notices.

20/00628/OUT  Dwelling, land opposite Doddlespool Farm, Balterley - REFUSED

20/00916/FUL  Extension, Joyden, New Road, Wrinehill - REFUSED

18/21
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  Regulation 14 Consultation had been completed and the responses collated in a document extending to over 160 pages. He thanked the Clerk for his work on this. The Group had met to discuss what changes would be appropriate and members of the Group together with the external consultant would draw up a draft final plan. This would be submitted to the Working Group for decision and then placed before the Parish Council for final approval. The Group was strongly of the view that the comments received, from both residents and statutory consultees, had made the document a stronger document.



The Final Plan would then be submitted to the Borough Council for their consideration and for a further period of consultation; they would also appoint an External Inspector who would examine the Plan for relevance and for adherence to the National Planning Policy Framework. It would then be referred to the community for adoption via a referendum. Originally it had been hoped to tie the referendum in with the May election but this now seemed unlikely.



The Working Group had suggested that to allow full discussion the Parish Council might wish to arrange a special meeting to consider the Final Plan.



RESOLVED that a Special Meeting of the Parish Council be scheduled for Thursday 4th March.
19/21
Members were invited to consider whether they wished to make any changes to the Draft Budget approved at the November meeting.



RESOLVED that no amendments were necessary.

20/21
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

21/21
Very favourable comments had been received regarding the fencing work recently completed at Sandy Croft. A query was raised regarding the wildflower seeding; Cllrs Hales and Speed would progressat the appropriate time. The Clerk advised that a request for a quotation to provide a water supply had been submitted.

22/21
Cllr Bullock had e-mailed members regarding the Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs).  He had spoken with the resident who had assisted with downloading data and who was willing to “train up” a member or members on how to download the data.  The process was not always straightforward with different SIDs using different techniques. One difficult issue was whether all captured data should be downloaded (this would give 2+ years of data, but could be a lengthy process) or whether historic data should be wiped to allow current data to be more rapidly obtained.



RESOLVED
a) that all available data should be downloaded, with the devices being removed for downloading indoors where appropriate;





b) that Cllrs Bullock and Hales be authorised to progress the matter.

23/21
Members reviewed Christmas lighting arrangements. There was a need to decide when the elements of the 2020 display should be taken down and it would be helpful to give some consideration of future arrangements.



RESOLVED
a) that the illuminate animals be removed from 2nd February;





b) that the lighting within the shrubbery be removed from  late March (the precise date to be dependent on the availability of volunteers to complete the work).



There was general agreement that the animals were a Covid-friendly effort in light of the impossibility of erecting and dressing a tree and holding a lighting ceremony in the context of the health restrictions in place. Members hoped that by the autumn of 2021 the situation would be very different and that it would be possible to restore a tree and a ceremony to mark the switching on of lights. There was also a view that the tree should be decorated with coloured lights of a more modern style.



RESOLVED that the Chairman be authorised to investigate options and to present proposals to the February meeting.
24/21
Members considered highway matters, including two recent road traffic collisions. One had involved a vehicle hitting a tree and writing-off the vehicle, the other had involved a lorry which had crossed the carriageway, mounted the pavement for some distance and collided with a wall. Nearby pedestrians had been very lucky to avoid what would probably have been a fatal incident.



There was a clear issue at Doctor’s Corner where vegetation was intruding 2 to 3 feet into the highway; attention to this along with ‘Slow’ signage could be beneficial.



The Clerk expressed concern that although there was detailed investigation of fatal incidents there was little or no consideration of near-fatal incidents such as this which, in other circumstances, could easily have resulted in fatalities (of which there had been several recently in the parish). He asked whether the Council would ask him to pursue this further with the vehicle operator, Staffordshire Highways and the Police in respect of the recent lorry incident.



RESOLVED that the Clerk be authorised to progress the matter.
25/21
Members considered the Clerk’s briefing on the clearing of overgrown pavements. In view of the County Council indicating that it would be assessing pavement work between Wrinehill and Madeley it was agreed that the Parish Council should concentrate its efforts on priority areas which were unlikely to be attended to by the County Council.



RESOLVED that the Clerk liaise with the Council’s usual contractors and members to draw up a programme of work  within the budget provided across the financial years 2020-21 and 2021-22.
26/21
Area issues raised by members were considered. 



A enquiry had been received regarding the possibility of placing a plaque on one of the Parish Council’s benches in memory of a deceased resident. Although such plaques had been placed on two benches in recent years it was felt that there needed to be a clear policy and the Clerk was asked to investigate whether such a policy existed elsewhere.



A member reported that Madeley Parish Council was employing a warden/lengthsman on a 2-day per week arrangement; would it be possible for the Parish Council to offer further work on a casual basis, even if it were only for a half day per month. This could be used for minor pavement works and the like. The Clerk would check with his counterpart at Madeley.

27/21
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring discussion.

28/21
The Clerk submitted to members a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. 



RESOLVED that the Council 





a) notes that since the last meeting the Clerk had arranged payment of the following  : 
Mazars

Audit



£   200.00   #

LB Shepherd

Memorial Garden

£     80.00

b) authorises the following payments:

R Bettley-Smith
Reimbursement

£   150.00

G Griffiths

Salary and 

Reimbursements
£1,882.73





c) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.
29/21
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

30/21
Date of next scheduled meeting: Thursday 25th February 2021.

# Actual payment was £240 (with the VAT element of £40). The Clerk inadvertently paid £240 but only reclaimed £200.

